

DECEMBER 2020 ISSUE NO. 430

The India-China Nuclear Dynamic: India's Options

RAJESH BASRUR

ABSTRACT The ongoing India-China face-off in Eastern Ladakh may appear to be a small-scale confrontation between conventional forces. But it is still one between nuclear-armed states, and the threat of escalation cannot be denied. In its wake, India has carried out a series of missile tests, while China too has fired a number of ballistic missiles near the Paracel and Spratly Islands, apparently to warn the US, but hardly something New Delhi can ignore. This analysis makes three key points: the threat from China is likely to persist; India needs to adapt balancing responses to the threat to the requirements of a nuclear weapons environment; and Indian policymakers should be mindful of the possibilities of actual military combat, be it a marginal war, or a trans-domain conflict that involves use of advanced technologies influencing both the nuclear and conventional spheres.

Attribution: Rajesh Basrur, "The India-China Nuclear Dynamic: India's Options," *ORF Issue Brief No. 430*, December 2020, Observer Research Foundation.

Observer Research Foundation (ORF) is a public policy think tank that aims to influence the formulation of policies for building a strong and prosperous India. ORF pursues these goals by providing informed analyses and in-depth research, and organising events that serve as platforms for stimulating and productive discussions.



THE NATURE OF THE THREAT

How serious is the threat from China? Will India-China tensions dissipate? This is unlikely, as the short-lived impact of the 'Wuhan reset' showed.^a Neither a common historical experience nor shared economic interest has produced stability in their relations, let alone sustained camaraderie.

Over the centuries, India and China were tenuously connected by limited trade and sparse social contact, with military-political engagement constrained by the Himalayas. Following India's independence (1947) and China's socialist revolution (1949), there was a brief period of relative affinity between the two states, both of which were struggling to recover from colonial exploitation. But differences over their border resulted in a rivalry that has endured since the late 1950s, and intensified recently. The unfolding story is one of war (1962), violent military skirmishes (1967), and confrontation that

brought the antagonists to the brink of war (1986-87).

For a time, it seemed that New Delhi and Beijing were agreed on setting aside the border dispute and building mutually beneficial economic relations.^b By 2018, China seemed poised to become one of India's top ten sources of foreign investment.3 Yet the relationship regressed owing to growing friction along the Line of Actual Control (LAC) separating the two militaries, which has seen repeated and gradually escalating confrontations.4 The skirmishes eventually led to the Doklam crisis in 2017 and the current Ladakh episode, the latter causing fatalities for the first time in decades. What explains this deterioration and what should India do about it?

It has been argued that both Prime Minister Narendra Modi and President Xi Jinping are strong personalities and are prone, under pressure, to whip up

Following the 2017 standoff between the Indian and Chinese armed forces at Doklam on the Bhutan-China border, Indian Prime Minister Narendra Modi and Chinese President Xi Jinping met in Wuhan in April 2018. Known as the 'Wuhan reset', this meeting was expected by many analysts to improve relations between the two countries. The standoff between them on the Ladakh border in May 2020, however, suggests the hope was premature. See, e.g. Antoine Levesques, "Wuhan Summit Edges India and China towards a New Strategic Understanding," International Institute for Strategic Studies, London, May 17, 2020, https://www.iiss.org/blogs/analysis/2018/05/wuhan-india-china-strategic; "Xi Makes Proposals on China-India Ties as Meeting with Modi Enters 2nd Day," Xinhua, October 13, 2019, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-10/13/c_138467153.htm. Also see Jabin T Jacob, "Modi-Xi 'Informal Summit': Hopes of a Big India-China Reset are Misplaced," Business Standard, November 29, 2019, https://www.business-standard.com/article/economy-policy/modi-xi-informal-summit-hopes-of-a-big-breakthrough-are-misplaced-118042500155_1.html; and M. K. Narayanan, "Making Sense of the Wuhan Reset," Hindu, May 21, 2020, https://www.thehindu.com/opinion/lead/making-sense-of-the-wuhan-reset/article23944124.ece,

b Trade between the two countries grew from \$188 million in 1992 to \$90.15 billion in 2018 - International Monetary Fund, *Direction of Trade Statistics*, https://data.imf.org/regular.aspx?key=61013712.

nationalism.⁵ This view, however, misses an important difference in their external worldviews. India since the early 1990s has been a moderate power disinclined to use force or to intervene in its neighbourhood.^c Modi has continued the trend, except while responding to serious border threats from China and Pakistan. This is in line with Hindutva's historical foreign policy outlook, which is focused on defending the nation from threats to its sovereignty, but is otherwise relatively tolerant of differences with neighbours and broadly focused on projecting civilisational influence through ideational power.⁶

China, in contrast, has developed a more aggressive nationalism accompanied by a penchant for coercive action against its neighbours. For a while, it appeared set on a moderate path - encapsulated in the term "peaceful rise" introduced into the official lexicon in 20037 - keeping a low profile and displaying a relatively circumspect attitude toward its numerous disputes in South Asia, the East China Sea, and the South China Sea.8 But that approach has been inconsistent at best. Since the late 1980s, China has also shown a tendency to use varying degrees of force against its adversaries.9 Notably, it seized the disputed South China Sea atoll Mischief Reef (also claimed by the Philippines, Taiwan and Vietnam) in 1995, and subsequently ignored the Permanent Court of Arbitration's 2016 ruling in favour of the Philippines. Its recent actions include occupying and building military facilities on several of the Spratly islands – a fait accompli approach which the US and regional states have not been able to counter. The same tactic appears to have been adopted by the People's Liberation Army (PLA) in Doklam, and now in Ladakh. Barring an unexpected change in its trajectory, Beijing's recurring military pro-activism is likely to remain a threat.

China's proclivity for coercion reflects a deep-seated and growing insecurity in its elite. For all his effort at projecting himself as an undisputed strongman, Xi's actions display an anxiety that reflects the weak foundations of his power. A strong leadership must rest on two vital attributes of its people: a sense of belonging to the nation, and participation in it.12 The state constructed by the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) depends heavily on the former, which is cultivated by fostering nationalist sentiment and highlighting adversarial relationships. It is nurtured by bringing economic growth and its benefits to the populace. But the CCP offers little real participation to the citizen since the apparatus and principles of democracy in China's authoritarian system are shallow. The CCP also faces significant difficulties owing to the slowdown in China's growth, due partly to American economic pressure,

To be sure, it had done so periodically earlier during the Cold War era; for instance, through military intervention in Pakistan in 1971 and in Sri Lanka in 1987.

but also to internal inefficiencies, a global slowdown, and China's changing demographic make-up. ¹³ The Chinese leadership has thus become increasingly dependent on stirring up nationalism as ballast for its domestic position, placing inordinate stress on the need to overcome past humiliations and "rejuvenate" China. ¹⁴

For India, it is important not to underestimate China's preoccupation with its own vulnerability. Though China and Pakistan appear to be different, they are alike in important respects. Both are driven by a deep sense of internal fragility and ruled by elites which, lacking strong foundations, seek to build national solidarity and regime strength through adversarial relationships with other states.

China is thus unlikely to undertake a negotiated compromise with India except on a tactical basis. Indian foreign policy thinking, which has often tended to underestimate the threat from China, needs to be hard-headed. Any effort by Beijing to negotiate a deal is likely to go the way of the "Wuhan reset." How then should India respond?

"BALANCING" IN A NUCLEAR ENVIRONMENT

Historically, states perceiving a threat have resorted to balancing an adversary's power. This has two components: internal balancing, or the building of material power internally to deter or defeat the enemy; and external balancing, or joining hands with other states experiencing the same threat from a common foe. In a nuclear weapons context, the need for balancing on both counts is modified.

Internal Balancing

In a nuclear environment, it is not necessary to balance an adversary by acquiring an approximately equal measure of power. A modicum of nuclear capability is sufficient to deter an enemy that may possess weapons systems apparently superior in quality and quantity. Historically, in every case of military confrontation between nuclear-armed states, the balance of capabilities has *not* been a determinant of the outcome, be it the Cuban missile crisis of 1962 or the China-Soviet Union clash of 1969.^d The history of nuclear

At the time of the Cuban crisis, the US had more than seven times as many warheads as the erstwhile Soviet Union. Yet it agreed to a deal whereby it withdrew its missiles from Turkey in exchange for Moscow removing its missiles from Cuba. See Benoît Pelopidas, "We All Lost the 'Cuban Missile Crisis'," in *The Cuban Missile Crisis: A Critical Reappraisal* (Abingdon and New York: Routledge, 2015) ed. Len Scott and R. Gerald Hughes, pp. 172-173. Similarly, China held off the Soviet Union in their border clashes in 1969 despite an even wider disparity: Chinese warheads at the time were a minuscule 0.47 percent of those in the Soviet arsenal. The ratio of warheads is calculated from Robert S. Norris and Hans M. Kristensen, "Global Nuclear Inventories, 1945-2013," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, 69(2013): 78.

weapons shows that deterrence *always* works at a minimal level. This has profound implications for policy.

In responding to the Chinese threat, it is important for India not to fall into the trap of trying to bolster its nuclear capabilities, which are already sufficient to deter China since Indian missiles can target major Chinese cities. For instance, the Agni-II can hit large Chinese cities such as Chengdu (population: over 10 million) and Chongqing (8.5 million), which, as pragmatic Chinese experts acknowledge, "has the same (deterrence) effect (on China) as being able to reach Beijing."15 Ironically, betraying the same misunderstanding that prevails among some of their Indian counterparts, many Chinese specialists tend to dismiss India's arsenal as insufficient to pose a serious threat to their country, and hold that China's arsenal is designed to deter the United States.¹⁶ This interpretation is self-contradictory. India's warhead capacity is estimated to be about 150, or 46.87 percent of China's 320. In contrast, China's warheads constitute a mere 5.52 percent of the United States' 5,800 warheads.¹⁷ The incongruity in the thinking of these Chinese experts appears to reflect what one critic has called their "confidence, verging on arrogance". 18 That said, India's capacity to deter China is not affected by what the Chinese say, but by how they behave during crises. There is no evidence that China is not deterred by India's smaller nuclear arsenal.

The bottom line is that the drumming up of the China threat should not lead

policymakers to acquiesce to pressure from Indian strategic thinkers calling for enhanced nuclear capability. More and "better" weapons do not produce more and better deterrence. However, investment in increased capability does have one positive consequence. Nuclear weapons have a powerful symbolic value. It is doubtful if Washington would have seen India as a serious partner had it not formally gone nuclear in 1998. The acquisition of a substantial nuclear arsenal will likely strengthen India's strategic relations with the US and other major and minor powers because of its effect on India's image as a military power. It will also encourage China to take India more seriously as a strategic player and to re-evaluate the incipient instability of their relationship. Indian policymakers should consider this critical distinction between the military and political benefits from nuclear weapons which shapes the trade-off between the gains and costs of weapons acquisition on a substantial scale.

The issue of command and control-related failure is critical, especially during a crisis, and even more so when nuclear signalling has taken place in the form of verbal statements, deployment of nuclear-capable dual-use weaponry, or missile tests. Nuclear rivals have occasionally come within a hair's breadth of nuclear war. In 1983, for example, Soviet forces received a false warning that five American missiles had been launched and a retaliatory strike was only averted by the decision of a single officer, who suspected (correctly, as it turned out) that incoming information

may not have been accurate.¹⁹ The malfunctioning of warning systems and other complications relating to nuclear weapons can produce sudden escalation, especially during crises of the kinds that have occurred at Doklam and in Ladakh. For policymakers, then, the real concern is not whether one has enough hardware, but how well the command and control system connecting the hardware works.

External Balancing

Historically, external balancing has involved the building of alliances against common threats. India's growing defence cooperation with the US and Japan and the revival of the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue or "Quad", which includes Australia, have sometimes been viewed as a shift toward the formation of alliances.²⁰ But the age of alliance-making is over.²¹ There are no new ones since the end of the Cold War and the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) - the only major alliance that still soldiers on - is an uneasy hangover from yesteryear.²² The new and ubiquitous phenomenon of "strategic partnerships" is more limited in character.²³ India's strategic partnerships, particularly the bilateral ones, do have a balancing function to the extent that they involve arms transfers (in India's case, non-nuclear only), logistics cooperation, and intelligence sharing. Beyond that, they are largely symbolic. "Inter-operability" through military exercises and technical protocols may imply but does not mean joint war planning and/or joint operations.

There are four considerations that drive a nuclear-armed nation's strategic partnerships. First, a nuclear power does not need alliances since it can deter adversaries, even strong ones, by itself. Second, a nuclear power does not want to be dragged into the military confrontations of partners against other nuclear powers. In this respect, partnerships provide more plasticity than alliances. Third, strategic partnerships offer flexibility: there is room for political adjustment with an adversary without the need to obtain consent from strategic partners. And fourth, strategic partnerships preserve autonomy of decision-making and keep pressures from a strong partner at bay. Therefore, there is no need for India to enter into anything resembling a military alliance to deter China.

What balancing gains can India offer others threatened by China? On the nuclear side, it could be extended deterrence. This has not received attention in the literature on India-China relations, yet, in a sense, it already exists in practice. The January 2003 iteration of Indian nuclear doctrine clearly stated that India would employ nuclear weapons "in retaliation against a nuclear attack on Indian territory or on Indian forces anywhere."24 In the 2017 Doklam crisis, which occurred on the Bhutan-China border, Bhutan, which was being defended by Indian troops, was implicitly brought under the umbrella of extended deterrence. India now needs to consider, in consultation with Bhutan, whether this limited form of extended deterrence, thus far applicable

only to Indian troops, should be expanded and formalised.

MILITARY ACTION IN THE NUCLEAR CONTEXT

The truism that nuclear weapons make major war rationally unthinkable does not take into account the so-called "stability-instability paradox," which makes marginal armed combat between conventional forces possible.²⁵ Two analytically distinct types of non-nuclear combat are possible under the nuclear overhang: marginal conventional combat and trans-domain high-technology combat.²⁶

Marginal Combat

As seen from the fatalities in the Ladakh encounter, significant military engagement between India and China is very much possible. Though nuclear weapons powers try and avoid major war, they do engage in occasional marginal conventional combat. The essential rule of military engagement between nuclear powers is to stop two thresholds short of nuclear conflict, which means, first, not crossing the conventionalnuclear divide, which is relatively clear, and second, staying on the safer side of the threshold between marginal conflict and major war, a line which is vague at best. This 'two-threshold rule' limits the objectives and scale of conflict. This is better than defining 'war' by a completely arbitrary standard of the minimum number of fatalities, most commonly 1,000 deaths altogether, which was popularised by the Correlates of War Project.²⁷ Cases where

the fighting came close to crossing the threshold but eventually did not, include the Sino-Soviet border clashes of 1969,²⁸ and the Kargil conflict between India and Pakistan²⁹ in 1999.

What kinds of conventional combat are possible between nuclear-armed states? A review of nuclear rivalries reveals a number of possibilities:

- Clashes between land forces have occurred on an appreciable scale in the Sino-Soviet and Kargil conflicts; sporadically and on a very limited scale between India and China in 1967, though with increasing frequency from the early 2000s; and regularly on a limited scale shelling, employment of small arms, occasional commando-type raids between India and Pakistan.
- Engagement between air forces has occurred, for instance, between North Korean MiG-15s manned by Soviet pilots and American warplanes during the Korean War; between Chinese and American aircraft during the Vietnam War; and between Indian and Pakistani warplanes during the Balakot episode in February 2019.
- Air-land combat has occurred on several occasions. American surveillance aircraft were shot down twice by Soviet forces: over the Soviet Union in 1960 and during the Cuban missile crisis in 1962; antiaircraft batteries manned by the Chinese military targeted American warplanes during the Vietnam War; and Indian

aircraft targeted Pakistani ground forces in the Kargil conflict.

 Conflict at sea has been less in evidence, but one prominent incident occurred during the American naval blockade of Cuba in 1962, when the US Navy used practice depth charges against Soviet submarines, nearly setting off a war because two submarine commanders assumed an attack had been launched and stopped just short of firing nuclear torpedoes.

This leads to four considerations for Indian policymakers. First, the possibility of low-level combat is always present, with the attendant risk of escalation. The naval incident in the Cuban missile crisis is a case in point.^e Second, the Indian Army's much-debated 'Cold Start' strategy,30 formulated with reference to the India-Pakistan border, applies to the India-China border as well, but in reverse. China has adopted a 'salami-slicing' approach in the Ladakh-area confrontation in 2020, aimed at improving bargaining power, which must be anticipated and countered. Third, though India-China confrontation has been predominantly land-based, the possibility of conflict at sea needs to be taken seriously. Tension between the two navies has been growing substantially.³¹ Red lines are far more fluid at sea than on land, which encourages provocative naval actions

such as shadowing and stalking that can result in confrontations and conflict. And shore-to-ship communication systems can be disrupted, which could lead to combat. Fourth, the key to minimising risk lies in command and control systems. The false warnings mentioned earlier in the nuclear context can bring sudden and hard-tocontrol escalation in the conventional realm as well. There is a trade-off here: delegating decision-making authority can ensure rapid response to threats, but could permit local commanders to take initiatives that might lead to an escalating action-reaction process compounded by such factors as incomplete or false information, misinterpretation, and the personality traits of military commanders and civilian decision-makers.

Trans-Domain High-Technology Combat

Trans-domain weapons spanning the nuclear and conventional realms are complicating both nuclear deterrence and marginal conventional war.³² Though there are several technologies involved, two aspects are particularly relevant. First, the advent of hypersonic delivery vehicles (HDVs) has begun to make militarystrategic relationships more complex. China has been developing this technology, and so have the US and Russia.³³ India, with its successful test of a technology demonstrator in September 2020, is also in the race, but may take some time to

Because there is a risk of rapid escalation, it is vital that policymakers take a much closer interest in military matters than has hitherto been the case instead of considering them to be the domain of the military - see Anit Mukherjee, *The Absent Dialogue: Politicians, Bureaucrats, and the Military in India* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2020).

build significant capacity. Since ballistic missiles already attain high speeds, HDVs are unlikely to strengthen deterrence against China. On the other hand, HDVs are destabilising because they are dualuse, making it difficult to distinguish between nuclear and conventional variants, as well as being hard to track.34 Even as conventional weapons, they have the potential - especially if positioned close to the border - to undermine stability because of their speed and detection-avoiding capability, which reduces decision times for responding to real or false warnings. Besides, as conventionally armed vehicles, HDVs also have the capacity to strike nuclear assets, including command and control systems. It is critical that these considerations be borne in mind while attempting to deter China or to prevail in marginal conflict.

Cyber warfare technology is another trans-domain capability that is spreading rapidly. India's nuclear weapons-related systems should be ready to respond to cyber threats. The challenge this technology poses is severe, owing to the uncertainties and complexities associated with it. Cyber technology can strengthen as well as weaken nuclear deterrence and conventional capability. On the positive side, it can improve testing, warning

systems and communications; on the negative, it can enhance the location and targeting of undersea and mobile landbased weapons platforms for the enemy.³⁷ Apart from calling for improved cyber capabilities, those fearing a decline in retaliatory capacity arising from Chinese advances in cyber war technology are also likely to press for larger and more diverse nuclear arsenals to counter the threat of a first strike, but the essential principle of minimum deterrence remains. China can hardly be confident of wiping out India's nuclear arsenal, or even a substantial portion of it, in one blow without facing a substantial risk of retaliation.

number of possible negative consequences of a rising Chinese cyber threat should be anticipated. First, Indian nuclear and conventional assets - and even civilian targets - are already under threat from Chinese attacks, and these are likely to increase. Second, the uncertainty posed to Indian warning systems, including the appearance of deliberately induced or accidental "false positives," is likely to encourage a shift away from the current non-deployed posture towards an alert or possibly launch-on-warning posture for nuclear weapons, and more rapid response at the conventional level. This could trigger mirror responses from China and Pakistan

As one analyst notes, "cyber attacks generally obscure the identity of the attackers, can be initiated from outside of or within the defender's state territory, are frequently transmitted through third parties without their complicity or knowledge, and can sometimes be repeated almost indefinitely by skilled attackers, even against agile defenders." - Stephen J. Cimbala, *The United States, Russia and Nuclear Peace* (Cham: Palgrave Macmillan, 2020): 157.

and raise the strategic temperature. Third, the cyber threat, because of its potential to undermine assured retaliation disrupting command and control, raises questions about the efficacy of No First Use (NFU), a plank of Indian nuclear doctrine. India needs to consider whether NFU is worth persisting with in the context of trans-domain threats. Fourth, blurring of the distinction between nuclear and conventional weapons (especially with respect to warning systems) tends to erode the two-thresholds rule and facilitate escalation during a crisis. And fifth, the compressed time frame combined with uncertainty may increase dependence on artificial intelligence-based systems reduce this vulnerability, thereby generating its own complications such as loss of control over decision making.38

Taken together, the new technologies raise serious difficulties for all hostile strategic relationships between nuclear powers by potentially collapsing decisionmaking time, blurring the distinction between nuclear and conventional weapons, and inducing reliance on non-human thinking systems, which themselves are subject to what Charles Perrow calls "normal accidents", which are intrinsic to complex systems.³⁹ From a policy perspective, two critical aspects need to be considered. First, stability requires discussing the issues and risks involved with adversaries. Communicating these risks to a Chinese leadership preoccupied with catching up with the US will be difficult. However, growing India-US defence cooperation may gradually facilitate a more realistic Chinese reorientation. Second, and of more immediate concern, is the need to develop capability in the new technologies, especially in the cyber realm, as a deterrent against a growing cyber power like China. Despite occupying a strong position in information technology, there are significant gaps in India's cyber security preparedness, which makes it vulnerable to crippling attacks. India's position in the National Cyber Power Index 2020 is 21st of 30 nations assessed, while China is in second place. 40 And China is known to be a major source of cyber attacks on Indian targets. Without the capability to retaliate, India will be exposed to a spectrum of cyber attacks that could neutralise and wreak havoc on its command and control systems.

CONCLUSION

India-China military relationship carries a number of complexities. First, confrontation Ladakh represents the end of military restraint, and future episodes of fatal violence are on the cards. Second, the firewall between the nuclear and conventional domains, never solid, is being corroded by new technologies. This places unprecedented demands on command and control systems as well as on the balance between delegation and risk. Third, the military and political realms of decision-making are becoming increasingly integrated, not least because of the problem of time compression in crises. This requires both civilian and military officials to engage with each other's concerns better, and to think about the organisational implications of this integration in peacetime as well as

in crises. Fourth, the rising threat from China calls for a careful response that India's enhances capacities, especially in trans-domain technologies, but also resists pressure for embracing changes in nuclear and conventional capability that could increase risks without strengthening deterrence. Fifth. while nuclear conventional arms underlie the security and survival of the state and society, they can effectively be nullified by nontraditional warfare unleashed by cyber technology.

Ideally, a dialogue that helps stabilise the India-China military-strategic relationship should be initiated. This is not easy, as China is already reluctant to enter into arms control negotiations with the US and Russia. It is also too anxious to focus on pursuing its status as a challenger to American dominance to sit at the nuclear negotiating table with an India it considers below its status. It may do so only in the aftermath of a massive crisis, as has been the case with other nuclear rivals. Meanwhile, India would do well to be prepared. ©RF

The author is indebted to Anit Mukherjee and an anonymous reviewer for their comments on a draft version of this paper.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Dr Rajesh Basrur is Senior Fellow in the South Asia Programme at the S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies (RSIS), Nanyang Technological University, Singapore.

ENDNOTES

- S. Jaishankar, *The India Way: Strategies for An Uncertain World* (Noida: HarperCollins, 2020), pp. 136-137; Manjari Chatterjee Miller, *Wronged by Empire: Post-Imperial Ideology and Foreign Policy in India and China* (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2013).
- John W. Garver, *Protracted Contest: Sino-Indian Rivalry in the Twentieth Century* (Seattle and London: University of Washington Press, 2001); Mohan Malik, *China and India: Great Power Rivals* (Boulder, CO and London: 2011); Harsh V. Pant, "The India–US–China Triangle from New Delhi: Overcoming the 'Hesitations of History," *India Review* 18 (2019):386-406; T. V. Paul, ed. *The China-India Rivalry in the Globalization Era* (Washington, DC: Georgetown University Press, 2018); Jeff M. Smith, *Cold Peace: China-India Rivalry in the Twenty-First Century* (Lanham: Lexington Books, 2014).
- 3 Suparna Dutt D'Cunha, "How China Is Positioning Itself among India's Top 10 Investors despite Bilateral Differences," *Forbes*, May 1, 2018, https://www.forbes.com/sites/suparnadutt/2018/05/01/how-china-is-positioning-itself-among-the-top-10-investors-in-india-despite-bilateral-differences/?sh=6c814edc1dac
- Mihir Bhonsale, "Understanding Sino-Indian Border Issues: An Analysis of Incidents Reported in the Indian Media," Occasional Paper, 143, Observer Research Foundation, New Delhi (February 2018), p. 5, Table 1, https://www.orfonline.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/ORF_Occasional_Paper_143_India-China.pdf.
- Toby Dalton, Tong Zhao and Rukmani Gupta, "After the Border Clash, Will China-India Competition Go Nuclear?" Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, Washington, DC, https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/10/29/after-border-clash-will-china-india-competition-go-nuclear-pub-83072. This view is expressed by Dalton and Zhao.
- Rajesh Basrur, "Modi, Hindutva and Foreign Policy," *International Studies Perspectives* 20 (2019): 7-11; Ian Hall, *Modi and the Reinvention of Indian Foreign Policy* (Bristol: Bristol University Press, 2019).
- Evan S. Medeiros, "China Debates Its 'Peaceful Rise' Strategy," *Yale Global*, June 22, 2004 https://yaleglobal.yale.edu/content/china-debates-its-peaceful-rise-strategy.
- Shiping Tang, "From Offensive to Defensive Realism: A Social Evolutionary Interpretation of China's Security Strategy," in *China's Ascent: Power, Security, and the Future of International Politics* ed. Robert S. Ross and Zhu Feng (Ithaca and London: Cornell University Press, 2008): 141-62.
- 9 For a full list of Chinese military coercive activities in the South China Sea, see Van Pham, "The Use or Threat of Force in the South China Sea Disputes since 1945: A Timeline," in *Power Politics in Asia's Contested Waters: Territorial Disputes in the South China Sea* ed. Enrico Fels and Truong-Minh Vu (Cham: Springer, 2016): 523-539.
- "South China Sea: What's China's Plan for Its 'Great Wall of Sand'?" BBC News, July 14, 2020 https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-53344449; Constantinos Yiallourides, "Is China Using Force or Coercion in the South China Sea? Why Words Matter," Diplomat, July 11, 2018, https://

- the diplomat.com/2018/07/is-china-using-force-or-coercion-in-the-south-china-sea/.
- 11 Steven Lee Myers, "Beijing Takes Its South China Sea Strategy to the Himalayas," *New York Times*, 11 November 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/27/world/asia/china-bhutan-india-border.html.
- 12 This analysis is extrapolated from Maykel Verkuyten, *The Social Psychology of Ethnic Identity* (Hove and New York: Psychology Press, 2005): 188-205.
- 13 Christopher Balding, "What's Causing China's Economic Slowdown and How Beijing Will Respond," *Foreign Affairs*, March 11, 2019, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2019-03-11/whats-causing-chinas-economic-slowdown; Nicholas R. Lardy, "China's Growth Is Slowing, But Not Because of the Trade War," *China Economic Watch*, Petersen Institute of International Economics, Washington, DC, August 21, 2019 https://www.piie.com/blogs/china-economic-watch/chinas-growth-slowing-not-because-trade-war.
- William A. Callahan, "National Insecurities: Humiliation, Salvation, and Chinese Nationalism," Alternatives 29 (2004):211. See also Zheng Wang, "Never Forget National Humiliation," Newsletter, International Institute for Asian Studies, Leiden, 59 (2012): 32-33.
- Wu Riqiang, cited in Frank O'Donnell and Alexander K. Bollfrass, "India is Building Nuclear Submarines and ICBMs. That's a \$14 Billion Mistake," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, February 26, 2020 https://thebulletin.org/2020/02/india-is-building-nuclear-submarines-and-icbms-thats-a-14-billion-mistake/. See also Tien-sze Fang, *Asymmetrical Threat Perceptions in India-China Relations* (New Delhi: Oxford University Press, 2013): 35-37.
- 16 Toby Dalton and Tong Zhao, At a Crossroads? China-India Nuclear Relations after the Border Clash (Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2020): 4-5.
- 17 Calculated from data at "Nuclear Weapons: Who Has What at a Glance," Arms Control Association, Washington, DC, August 2020, https://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/Nuclearweaponswhohaswhat.
- 18 Susan L. Shirk, "One-Sided Rivalry: China's Perceptions and Policies toward India," in *The India-China Relationship: Rivalry and Engagement* ed. Francine Frankel and Harry Harding (New Delhi: Oxford University Press, 2004): 94.
- 19 Daryl G. Kimball, "Nuclear False Warnings and the Risk of Catastrophe," *Arms Control Today*, December 2019, https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2019-12/focus/nuclear-false-warnings-risk-catastrophe.
- See, e.g. M. K. Bhadrakumar, "US-India Military Alliance Comes into View," *Asia Times*, October 26, 2020 https://asiatimes.com/2020/10/us-india-military-alliance-comes-into-view/; Takeo Harada, "Why It Is Time for a 'Sacred Alliance' between Japan and India," Observer Research Foundation, New Delhi, August 7, 2020 https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/why-time-sacred-alliance-between-japan-india/; "US Aiming for NATO-like Alliance with India, Australia, Japan to Counter China," *Economic Times* September 1, 2020 https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/us-aiming-for-nato-like-alliance-with-india-australia-japan-to-counter-china/articleshow/77867159.cms.

- 21 Rajan Menon, *The End of Alliances* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2007); Stephen M. Walt, "Why Alliances Endure or Collapse," *Survival* 39(1997): 156-179.
- Guy Chazan and Michael Peel, "Confidence in Nato in Sharp Decline," *Financial Times*, February 10, 2020 https://www.ft.com/content/4cbd8196-4b29-11ea-95a0-43d18ec715f5; Richard E. Rupp, *NATO after 9/11: An Alliance in Continuing Decline* (New York and Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2006).
- 23 Rajesh Basrur and Sumitha Narayanan Kutty, "Conceptualizing Strategic Partnerships," in *India and Japan: Assessing the Strategic Partnership* ed. Rajesh Basrur and Sumitha Narayanan Kutty (Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2018): 1-12; Vidya Nadkarni, *Strategic Partnerships in Asia: Balancing without Alliances* (Abingdon and New York: Routledge, 2010). An alternative term is "quasi-alliance." See Frederick Kliem, "Why Quasi-Alliances Will Persist in the Indo-Pacific: The Fall and Rise of the Quad," *Journal of Asian Security and International Affairs* (2020), DOI: 10.1177/2347797020962620.
- "The Cabinet Committee on Security Reviews [O] perationalization of India's Nuclear Doctrine," Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, January 04, 2003, https://www.mea.gov.in/press-releases.htm?dtl/20131/The+Cabinet+Committee+on+Security+Reviews+perationalization+of+Indias+Nuclear+Doctrine emphasis added.
- The concept was originally developed to argue that conventional war is possible in a nuclear environment because neither side will risk escalating to the nuclear level. See Glenn H. Snyder, "The Balance of Power and the Balance of Terror," in *The Balance of Power* ed. Paul Seabury (San Francisco: Chandler, 1965), pp. 185-201. In practice, as argued here, the level at which armed conflict is a viable proposition is restricted to marginal war.
- On limited war under the nuclear shadow in the Indian context, see Ali Ahmed, *India's Limited War Doctrine: The Structural Factor* (New Delhi: Institute of Defence Studies and Analyses, 2012); V. P. Malik, "Fighting Limited Wars: A Major Challenge for the Military," Centre for Land Warfare Studies, New Delhi, July 3, 2010, https://archive.claws.in/385/fighting-limited-wars-a-major-challenge-for-the-military-gen-v-p-malik-retd.html; Jasjit Singh, "Dynamics of Limited War," *Strategic Analysis* 24(2000): 1205-1220.
- 27 Meredith Reid Sarkees, "The COW Typology of War: Defining and Categorizing Wars (Version 4 of the Data)," p.1, available at Correlates of War Project, https://correlatesofwar.org/data-sets/COW-war.
- Dmitri S. Ryabushkin, "New Documents on the Sino-Soviet Ussuri Border Clashes of 1969," Eurasia Border Review, 3, Special Issue (2012), pp. 150-174, http://src-h.slav.hokudai.ac.jp/ BorderStudies/en/publications/review/data/ebrs/ryabushkin.pdf.
- 29 D. Suba Chandran, *Limited War: Revisiting Kargil in the Indo-Pak Conflict* (New Delhi: India Research Press, 2005).
- 30 Ali Ahmed, "Cold Start: The Life Cycle of a Doctrine," *Comparative Strategy* 31(2012): 453-468; Walter C. Ladwig III, "A Cold Start for Hot Wars? The Indian Army's New Limited War Doctrine," *International Security* 32(2008): 158-190.

- 31 Rajesh Basrur, Anit Mukherjee and T. V. Paul, eds. *India-China Maritime Competition: the Security Dilemma at Sea* (Abingdon and New York: Routledge, 2019); Don McLain Gill, "Between the Elephant and the Dragon: Examining the Sino-Indian Competition in the Indian Ocean," *Journal of the Indian Ocean Region* (2020), DOI: 10.1080/19480881.2020.1824393.
- 32 The term "trans-domain" is related to, but distinct from, the concept of "cross-domain deterrence," which is worth exploring, but is not attempted in this analysis for reasons of space. On the latter, see Jon R. Lindsay and Erik Gartzke, eds. *Cross-Domain Deterrence: Strategy in an Era of Complexity* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2019).
- 33 Kelley M. Sayler, *Hypersonic Weapons: Background and Issues for Congress* (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, December 1, 2020, https://fas.org/sgp/crs/weapons/R45811. pdf.
- 34 "Hypersonic Weapons and Strategic Stability," *Strategic Comments* 26(2020), https://www.iiss.org/publications/strategic-comments/2020/hypersonic-weapons-and-strategic-stability.
- 35 David C. Gompert and Martin Libicki, "Cyber War and Nuclear Peace," Survival 61(2019): 45-62; Peter Olsen et al, "Basic Concepts and Considerations of Cyber-Deterrence," in 17th International Conference on Information Technology–New Generations (ITNG 2020) ed. Shahram Latifi (Cham: Springer, 2020): 609-613.
- Pulkit Mohan, Ensuring Cyber Security in India's Nuclear Systems, Observer Research Foundation, New Delhi, Issue Brief No. 412, October 2020, https://www.orfonline.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/ORF_IssueBrief_412_Cyber-Nuclear-Security.pdf.
- 37 Gompert and Libicki, "Cyber War and Nuclear Peace," pp. 48-50.
- 38 Mark Fitzpatrick, "Artificial Intelligence and Nuclear Command and Control," *Survival* 61(2019): 81-92; James Johnson, "The AI-Cyber Nexus: Implications for Military Escalation, Deterrence and Strategic Stability," *Journal of Cyber Policy*, 4 (2019): 442-460; Yuna Huh Wong *et al*, *Deterrence in the Age of Thinking Machines* (Santa Monica, CA: RAND, 2020).
- 39 Charles Perrow, *Normal Accidents: Living with High-Risk Technologies* (New York: Basic Books, 1984).
- Julia Voo *et al*, *National Cyber Power Index 2020*, Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs, Cambridge, MA, September 2020, p. 11 https://www.belfercenter.org/sites/default/files/2020-09/NCPI_2020.pdf.



Ideas · Forums · Leadership · Impact

20, Rouse Avenue Institutional Area, New Delhi - 110 002, INDIA Ph.: +91-11-35332000. Fax: +91-11-35332005. E-mail: contactus@orfonline.org
Website: www.orfonline.org